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ICAS Minutes of Meeting 
Thursday, September 26, 2013

California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office, Sacramento, CA
ICAS Website ( http://icas-ca.org/
In Attendance:

CCC Senate:
Beth Smith, President; David Morse, Vice President; Julie Bruno, Secretary; Phil Smith, North Representative; and Julie Adams, Executive Director
CSU Senate:
Diana Wright Guerin, Chair; Steven Filling, Vice Chair; Glen Brodowsky, Secretary; Darlene Yee-Melichar, Member-at-Large 
UC Senate: 
Bill Jacob, Chair; Mary Gilly, Vice Chair; George Johnson, BOARS Chair; Ross H. Frank, UCOPE Chair; Tim Labor, UCEP Chair; and Martha Winnacker, Executive Director 

Staff: 

Krystinne Mica (CCC)
I. Consent Calendar

· Approval of the September 26, 2013 Agenda
MSC (Jacobs) to approve the agenda as presented.  

· Approval of the June 21, 2013 Meeting Notes
MSC (Yee-Melichar) to approve the June 21, 2013 meeting notes as presented. 
Members approved by consensus the following future meeting dates:  December 12, 2013, February 6, 2014, April 29, 2014, and June 5, 2014. 
II. Announcements

· Bill Jacob, Chair, UC Academic Senate
· Diana Wright Guerin, Chair, CSU Academic Senate
· Beth Smith, ICAS Chair and President, CCC Academic Senate
Bill Jacob: The UC system welcomed its newest president, Janet Napolitano, previous secretary of Homeland Security.  UC is actively working on the Technology Initiative (ILTI) and has completed the next phase of collecting faculty proposals with 32 proposals received to date. A committee will review the proposals in the following week and begin funding the creation of programs. With SB 520 on hold tensions about online education in UC have subsided a bit. UC is coordinating cross-campus enrollment and has proposed a “hub”, which would cost $5 million over several years to implement.  UC will conduct a total remuneration study on salaries and benefits.  The Governor is under the impression that although UC salaries are 10-11% below market, the benefits afforded to UC employees make up for the difference and we expect the total remuneration study will show otherwise.  Finally, the Senate and Administration continue to discuss details on enrollment management and how state monies are distributed between campuses. 

Diana Wright Guerin: The CSU Academic Senate held its plenary session in early September.  There were four resolutions brought forth at plenary.  The Governor attended the recent board of trustees meeting and stated that the current level of funding would not increase for CSU.  The governor also indicated that priorities for CSU should be to maintain current enrollment and fees, and to resolve the issue of bottleneck courses.  CSU is actively pursuing information regarding the issue of bottlenecks.  The Chancellor’s Office conducted a survey of department chairs, and the results showed that the primary reasons for bottlenecks are lack of tenure track faculty, followed by the need for more adjunct faculty, and increased funding for course sections.  Guerin noted that no faculty trustee is currently serving on the board of trustees, as the governor has not made a new appointment.  AB 386 requires the CSU to provide students an opportunity to enroll in online courses available at other CSU campuses..  Finally, CSU has a board policy on reducing the BA/BS to exactly 120 units and Engineering faculty are now faced with issues on how to reduce the units to 120.  

Beth Smith: The CCC is discussing the potential to award baccalaureate degrees, specifically for applied BAs.  The Nursing discipline fueled this dialogue, as students are finding that jobs require more than an ADN degree. CTE disciplines are also interested in seeing the CCCs award BA degrees.  CCC noted that if BAs are awarded in the future, this might deter from the main mission of the CCC, which is to award associate degrees.  CCC discussed the governor’s budget and three areas of funding: online learning, common assessment and multiple measures, and electronic education planning.  Frank commented that UCOPE would be interested in helping with common assessment and multiple measures. B. Smith highlighted the CCC Fall session, as well as upcoming professional development events for ASCCC.  CCC is actively involved in City College of San Francisco’s (CCSF) accreditation issue and the CCC Chancellor’s Office sent over assistance to resolve the items that CCSF needs to address.  A nonprofit organization has filed a lawsuit with the CCC Chancellor’s Office on shared governance on CCC.  A ruling was to be determined this summer but no official rule has been issued.  

Action: 

· Include on the December Agenda a possible role for ICAS in helping CCSF meet its accreditation standards.

Governmental Relations
III. SB 1052/SB 1053: Update on Hewlett Proposal

The three segment chairs have been working together to draft a proposal for the funding of the OER Council, with the final draft due to Hewlett during the first week of October.  The legislation named CSU as the funding agent for the OER Council and repository.  The role of ICAS, the tasks for council, and the relationship of SB 1052 and SB 1053 are being discussed.  The Council is responsible for identifying textbooks for approval and inclusion in the digital library.  The funding requested would only minimally cover the start-up costs, which raises concerns about how to keep textbooks and materials up to date, as well as sustain the online repository.  The funding should come through in November.  ICAS will then need to discuss the governance structure and direction of the Council.  The three ICAS chairs are in the final steps of editing the proposal before final submission to Hewlett.  

IV. Legislative Update

CSU reported that ten online education bills have affected CSU this past year, as interest on online education continues to build from legislators.  It was suggested that governmental relations representatives from each segment be invited to an ICAS meeting to discuss fall advocacy visits to connect with legislators.  ICAS reviewed SB 440 and the partial removal of areas of emphasis.  Areas of emphasis would not fit into the 60-unit limitation currently enacted by SB 1440.  Members agreed that an effort to collaborate on legislation would be beneficial.  There is a hearing on transfer scheduled for November 12 by Assemblymember Das Williams.  

ICAS discussed the number of transfer students that have come through using SB 1440 legislation.  The data available for CSU indicated 460 students earned associate degrees for transfer and enrolled at CSU.  There is general misconception by the public and legislature about the amount of time it would take for a transfer process to be widely used.  The State of Washington has transfer degrees similar to California’s SB 1440 AD-T degrees for over a decade, as well as an IGETC like program, and research has shown that transfer student enrollment grew from 2001 – 2006.  This was not due to enrollment in major based degrees, and that by 2011 only about 8% of transfer graduates had completed a major based transfer AA degree.  The original directive of SB 1440 was to increase transfer student enrollment.  It may be possible that other factors are hindering students from completing transfer.  It is important that public knowledge about SB 1440 align properly with the reality of the legislation.  

V. Fall Advocacy Research

An appropriate strategy should be identified to communicate and connect with Legislature on bills that are brought forward for higher education.  All members agreed that ICAS should take a more proactive approach to address issues of access, student retention, and others, before legislation dictates what happens.  Members considered several proactive solutions, including individual ICAS members reaching out to legislators; having conversations with each segment’s governmental relations office; and touching-base with Campaign for College Opportunity and inviting the executive director to an ICAS meeting.  Since Assemblymember Das Williams is Bill Jacob’s assembly representative, Jacob offered to present numbers on transfer degrees to him prior to the November 12 hearing. Members discussed the most appropriate way to proceed with their goal.  

Action: 

· The three segment chairs will document successes for transfer to share with Assemblymember Das Williams during the November 12 meeting, including the number of transfer degrees awarded.
· Each segment chair will contact committee chairs for both Senate and Assembly Higher Education to see if they can get on the agenda for their upcoming meetings. 
· ICAS members will work on a list of transfer degree successes and bring back information received to the December meeting. 
· Each segment will invite their governmental relations representatives to attend the December meeting.  
· Bill Jacob will draft a letter for Susan Bonilla’s Committee on STEM Education discussing the ICAS Math Competency Statements.

VI. SB 195

No discussion 

Transfer
VII. C-ID SB 1440 

The data showed that 5300 AD-Ts were awarded as of May 2013, of which over 900 students applied for transfer into the CSU.  There was some speculation about what happened to the remainder of students who graduated with the AD-T, but did not transfer.  The number of students who have graduated with the AD-T is higher than expected, and will continue to grow in the future.  Alignment with public perception of transfer numbers is crucial.  Tracking students as they progress between segments is also a priority and members discussed ways to track student movement.  The Intersegmental Committee Workgroup (ICW) is currently considering an evaluation process for the TMCs during the five-year review cycle.  Faculty are presently being convened to develop TMCs or model curriculum in the following areas: Agriculture, Biology, Child and Adolescent Development, Economics, Engineering, Information Systems, and Nursing.  If SB 440 is signed, there will be work that needs to be done regarding areas of emphasis.  Many disciplines are also looking forward to the use of IGETC for STEM. 

Action: 
· ICAS will draft a report to share with the public and legislators that the transfer student numbers using AD-Ts are higher than expected. 

VIII. Transfer Data

UC shared that transfer student enrollment in the UC system has stalled and they are unsure why.  Members discussed potential reasons, including cost of attendance at a UC versus CSU (where enrollment has increased), as well as lag as students are unable to access classes needed for transfer.  It was reported by the CSU that in Fall 2013, there were 1,034 students who transferred using AD-Ts, however the CSU system is uncertain of the final numbers actually accepted in the CSU system. 

Action: 

· CCC segment will conduct a survey of counselors to see if they can find reasons for the stalled transfer rates into UC.
· CSU will report at the December meeting the number of students who transferred and were accepted into CSU of the 1,034 AD-T graduates. 

IX. Transferable Math Courses

BOARS statement for mathematics and intermediate algebra is now linked to Common Core.  The statement from BOARS was forwarded to CMC3.  Members discussed Statway and its potential for acceptance under the proposed BOARS policy.  Since Statway is currently not approved, Statway representatives must demonstrate why it should be approved under the new BOARS statement.  BOARS statement for math is in line with the Common Core State Standards and is consistent with ICAS Statement of Mathematical Competencies. 

General Education
X. Value of GE/Goals of Higher Education

ICAS previously supported a request to send a letter to WASC to protect general education, as WASC considered its removal from the upper division guidelines.  The current nature of higher education seems to place value on moving students quickly through graduation, at the cost of losing a holistic approach to learning.  ICAS discussed the potential of having a unified statement affirming the importance of general education.  The ASCSU currently endorses Liberal Education and America's Promise (LEAP) outcomes, while the ASCCC has encouraged campuses to align but does not have an official stance.  Morse seems to recall an ICAS position paper from last year.  

Action:

· Morse will search for the document on general education that ICAS drafted previously and share with members if one is found.
· CCC will invite a representative from WASC to attend the December meeting. 
· ICAS will consider adopting LEAP outcomes.
· ICAS will develop a document for philosophy on GE with talking points extracted for legislation.
· ICAS will develop two – three opinion pieces about funding higher education and state priorities. 

XI. IGETC for STEM

ICAS approved the IGETC for STEM document presented.  Members discussed the inclusion of AD-T language in IGETC for STEM and concluded that the limiting factor\ for use of IGETC for STEM is unit count and students must be in a STEM discipline.  

Action:
· Morse will work with the IGETC Subgroup to publish the new IGETC for STEM standards.  
XII. IGETC Subcommittee

Members discussed the process of appointing members to the IGETC Subcommittee.  The IGETC subcommittee is a subcommittee of ICAS as stated in its bylaws.  Each segment makes appointments to the group and ICAS selects the chair.  All other appointments to the subcommittee are dependent on each segments appointment process. For example, the CCC AOs are faculty and would be appointed by the CCC Academic Senate.  

Action: 

· Each segment will make an appointment to the IGETC Subcommittee before the next meeting.  

· The IGETC Subcommittee conversation will be on the agenda for the December meeting.  
General Issues
XIII. Online Learning

CSU reported on the progress of their Intrasystem Concurrent Enrollment (ICE) program and the process of receiving and approving proposals for online courses.  The number of students served by the project is lower than legislation anticipated because of the current impaction of campuses.  There is also a need to work out the communication between different campus online learning management systems.  

XIV. Principles for Identifying and Using Accountability Measures
There was interest in expanding accountability metrics across the segments and the resulting document was developed based on the last conversation.  The members need to decide on the necessity of having a statement on principles and the implications of having a cross-segment document that properly captures the breadth of goals for each segment.  It will be determined later whether this document will become a non-internal document.  

Action: 

· Guerin and P. Smith will edit the document and include a preamble.  This item will return to a future meeting for discussion and possible approval.  
---------------------------------------

Meeting adjourned at 3:30 p.m.

Minutes prepared by Krystinne Mica
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